
 
22 March 2023 
 
 

 
  

 
 
Tēnā koe  
 
On 9 February 2023, you emailed the Ministry of Social Development (the 
Ministry) requesting, under the Official Information Act 1982 (the Act), the 
following information: 

- Data on the number of people accessing the orphan's benefit and 
unsupported child's benefit, per year, since 2010, broken down by 
year, age of recipient, ethnicity of recipient 

- Data on the cost of the orphan's benefit and unsupported child's 
benefit, per year, since 2010, broken down by year, age of 
recipient, ethnicity of recipient  

- Reports, memos, briefings, reviews into the orphan's benefit 
and/or unsupported child's benefit produced since 2017 

 
On 17 February 2023, the Ministry emailed you to advise that part 3 of your 
request has been transferred to Oranga Tamariki—Ministry for Children 
(Oranga Tamariki), as the information is not held by the Ministry but is 
believed to be held by Oranga Tamariki.  
 
On 8 March 2023, the Ministry emailed you to advised that we required more 
time to respond to your request and a decision will be with you no later than 
23 March 2023. The reason for the extension is that consultations necessary 
to make a decision on the request are such that a proper response to the 
request cannot reasonable be made within the original time limit.  
 
The Ministry will now respond to your request.  
 

- Data on the number of people accessing the orphan's benefit and 
unsupported child's benefit, per year, since 2010, broken down by 
year, age of recipient, ethnicity of recipient 
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Please see attached Appendix containing Table One and Table Two which 
outlines the number of caregivers receiving Unsupported Child’s Benefit and 
Orphan’s Benefit as at the end of each year 2010 to 2022 by year, age group 
and total response ethnicity.  
 

- Data on the cost of the orphan's benefit and unsupported child's 
benefit, per year, since 2010, broken down by year, age of 
recipient, ethnicity of recipient  

Please see attached Appendix containing Table Three which shows the 
weekly amount payable to   caregivers with Unsupported Child’s Benefit and 
Orphan’s Benefit as at end of each year 2010 to 2022 by year. 
 
After the Ministry transferred part 3 of your request to Oranga Tamariki, we 
found one report to be in scope of your request. See the attached document 
titled REP/17/03/338 Report approved by the Minister, on responsibility for 
leading work and Vulnerable Children benefit payments. 

 Information not related to your request for Orphans Benefit and 
Unsupported Child's Benefit has been deemed as out of scope.  

 Some information is withheld under section 9(2)(f)(iv) of the Act to 
maintain the constitutional conventions for the time being which 
protect the confidentiality of advice tendered by Ministers of the Crown 
and officials. The release of this information is likely to prejudice the 
ability of government to consider advice and the wider public interest 
of effective government would not be served. 

The principles and purposes of the Official Information Act 1982 under which 
you made your request are: 

 to create greater openness and transparency about the plans, work 
and activities of the Government,  

 to increase the ability of the public to participate in the making and 
administration of our laws and policies and  

 to lead to greater accountability in the conduct of public affairs.   

This Ministry fully supports those principles and purposes. The Ministry 
therefore intends to make the information contained in this letter and any 
attached documents available to the wider public. The Ministry will do this by 
publishing this letter and attachments on the Ministry’s website. Your 
personal details will be deleted, and the Ministry will not publish any 
information that would identify you as the person who requested the 
information. 

If you wish to discuss this response with us, please feel free to contact 
OIA Requests@msd.govt.nz. 
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If you are not satisfied with this response regarding the Orphans Benefit and 
Unsupported Child Benefit, you have the right to seek an investigation and 
review by the Ombudsman. Information about how to make a complaint is 
available at www.ombudsman.parliament.nz or 0800 802 602.  

Ngā mihi nui  

Bridget Saunders 
Manager 
Issues Resolution 
Service Delivery 
 
 














